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I. INTRODUCTION

1. The present report of the Secretary-General has been prepared in accordance
with General Assembly resolution 48/102 of 20 December 1993, entitled
"Prevention of the smuggling of aliens", in which, inter alia , the Assembly
invited Member States and relevant specialized agencies and intergovernmental
organizations to report to the Secretary-General on the measures taken to combat
the smuggling of aliens and requested the Secretary-General to report thereon to
the General Assembly. The Assembly also requested the Commission on Crime
Prevention and Criminal Justice, at its third session, to consider giving
special attention to the question of alien smuggling "in order to encourage
international cooperation to address this problem within the framework of its
mandate".

2. Accordingly, the Commission on Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice, at
its third session in 1994, discussed the matter under its agenda item 3,
entitled "Review of priority themes". The Commission considered alien smuggling
to be a matter of grave concern for many Governments, especially those of
source, transit or destination States. Hundreds of thousands of people were
being transported illegally. They were subjected to life-threatening conditions
during transit, and upon arrival they were forced into indentured servitude or
criminal activities in order to pay the smugglers. The smugglers violated
domestic and international law, participated in extortion and murder and used
the profits from such activities to finance other crimes. The Commission
believed that criminal legislation to combat the practice should be enacted and
enforced and that the Commission should give priority attention to the problem,
with a view to promoting more effective international cooperation. 1 / At the
end of its deliberations, the Commission recommended for adoption by the
Economic and Social Council a draft resolution entitled "Criminal justice action
to combat the organized smuggling of illegal migrants across national
borders". 2 /

3. The Council acted on the Commission’s recommendations on 25 July 1994,
adopting the proposed draft resolution as resolution 1994/14. Noting that the
"ever-growing problem of organized smuggling of illegal migrants requires the
continuing scrutiny of the international community in general and should be
considered by the Commission on Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice at its
fourth session in the context of the broader problem of organized transnational
crime", the Council condemned the practice of the smuggling of illegal migrants,
recognized that such smuggling was a widespread international criminal activity
and acknowledged the substantial role played by organized transnational crime in
that activity. Furthermore, it reaffirmed the need for fully observing
international and national law in dealing when the problem and requested States
to share information, coordinate law-enforcement activity and cooperate in order
to trace and arrest those who organize such smuggling. Lastly, the Council
encouraged Member States, relevant specialized agencies and intergovernmental
organizations to respond to the General Assembly’s invitation, contained in
resolution 48/102 and report to the Secretary-General on the measures taken to
combat alien-smuggling in sufficient time for their contributions to be included
in the report to the General Assembly at its forty-ninth session.
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II. BACKGROUND AND SCOPE

4. The Economic and Social Council, in its resolution 1994/14, condemned the
practice of smuggling illegal migrants in violation of international standards
and national law, and without regard for the safety, well-being and human rights
of the migrants; furthermore, it called upon all States to take effective and
expeditious measures, such as the enactment or amendment if necessary of
domestic criminal law, providing appropriate penalties to combat all aspects of
organized crime activities constituting the smuggling of illegal migrants,
including all elements of the organization of smuggling and transport of illegal
migrants, such as the production or distribution of false travel documents,
money laundering, systematic extortion and misuse of international commercial
aviation and maritime transport, in violation of international standards.

5. The smuggling of illegal immigrants has become a highly organized global
criminal activity, involving international criminal organizations which may earn
billions of dollars in illicit revenues. Alien-smuggling involves the illegal
movement of hundreds of thousands of persons from their countries of origin by
criminal gangs, through various transit States to recipient countries for
profit. Illegal immigrants endure dangers and inhumane treatment, lives are
lost and there is great human suffering. This trade in human cargo often ends
with the illegal immigrants’ being forced into indentured servitude or criminal
activities in order to repay the cost of their passage.

6. Alien-smuggling involves nearly all countries as the source State, transit
State, flag State of the means of transport or State of destination for
smuggling operations. Smugglers operate world wide by air, land and sea, often
changing the mode of transport several times between the country of origin and
the country of destination. At each point en route, alien-smugglers operate in
violation of domestic and international law. Smugglers transport their human
cargo on commercial airlines, violating land borders, abusing ship registries
and violating flag-State regulations.

7. Air-carrier smuggling operations are accomplished through the use of false
documentation, including counterfeit or stolen passports and counterfeit visas.
Blank, unissued passports are stolen from passport-issuing authorities around
the world. Issued passports are stolen from tourists and travel agencies, and
corrupt officials provide passports to smuggling rings. A major problem for
many countries is that smugglers obtain valid passports and foreign visas for
their clients with fraudulent business invitations from non-existent companies
in third countries and that corrupt foreign consuls sell visas to smugglers.
There is also a problem of smuggled aliens being added to legitimate delegations
by corrupt officials or travel agencies.

8. Air smuggling routes are flexible and frequently shift in response to the
pressures of immigration inspection and enforcement of immigration regulations.
Such routes can be extremely complicated. One documented air route spans five
regions of the globe. A principal factor contributing to the rise of air
smuggling is that inspection of transit passengers is often insufficient to
detect smuggled migrants. Smuggling organizations frequently facilitate the
onward travel of their clients by switching documents, tickets and boarding
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passes in the transit lounges of international airports. Such practices are
often abetted by corrupt immigration and airline personnel.

9. Mass alien-smuggling by sea reduces the risks and maximizes the profits of
the smugglers. The use of ocean-going vessels places more illegal immigrants in
a single venture, removes the need for travel documents and reduces the need for
bribes or the possibility of interdiction, as the illegal aliens do not pass
through immigration checkpoints.

10. The smuggling of illegal aliens is perceived by criminal organizations as a
low-risk, high-profit activity. Smuggling is usually handled by ethnically
organized crime groups which are supplementing their traditional criminal
enterprises, including illicit trafficking in drugs, with alien-smuggling. In
transporting illegal immigrants through transit countries, the smuggling
organizations rely upon local criminal elements which supply documents, safe
houses and contacts to facilitate smuggling operations. Alien-smuggling is seen
by legally resident businesses in third countries as a source of cheap labour
for restaurants, "sweat shops" and factories. Illegal immigrants are also
utilized as foot-soldiers for criminal organizations or forced into
prostitution.

11. Despite the well-publicized cases of alien-smuggling in the news media, the
real dimensions and impact of illegal trafficking in aliens remains unknown.
Nor is there a clear understanding of its impact, i.e. of the extent to which
illegal immigrants may contribute to or affect the economies of the countries
they travel to and of any connection which may exist between that phenomenon and
other illegal activities, such as drug trafficking, prostitution and forgery.
The effects of the inhumane treatment of the migrants themselves, e.g. on
overcrowded ships or in sealed containers, as well as possible exploitation or
maltreatment on arrival to their destination, also may not yet be fully
appreciated.

12. For example, during the period from September 1993 to April 1994, the
International Organization for Migration (IOM) has documented 44 incidents of
illegal trafficking of aliens which were reported in the international and
national news media as having been intercepted. They generally involved the
transport of nationals from developing countries in different regions to
developed Western countries. The groups involved in those incidents varied from
small groups of 4 to 10 to groups of over 100 persons. However, unconfirmed
reports in the media suggested that far higher numbers of illegal immigrants
could be trafficked each year. For example, it was estimated that 10,000 women
a year were smuggled between Asian countries for purposes of prostitution. 3 /
In the South American region, it was estimated that 150 networks trafficking in
migrants could be able to transport some 300,000 persons to the United States of
America each year. 3 /

13. Many national legislatures are taking new measures to reduce the illegal
trafficking in migrants. These include the criminalization of migrant-
trafficking in source countries, more stringent visa requirements in transit
countries, and in countries of destination the establishment of tighter frontier
controls, the imposition of sanctions against employers of trafficked migrants,
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the negotiation of readmission agreements with source countries and the
examination of ways to enhance international police cooperation.

14. A number of regional and interregional bodies have also considered the
issue of illegal smuggling of aliens. In the region of Asia and the Pacific,
for example, the Regional Preparatory Meeting for the Ninth United Nations
Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, held at
Bangkok from 17 to 21 January 1994, considered this matter, noting that
trafficking in migrants was an activity in which organized criminal groups were
engaged. While this was not a new phenomenon, the dramatic fall of barriers
since the end of the cold war, coupled with increased knowledge of income
disparities and with the demand for cheap labour in more developed countries,
had greatly increased such trafficking in recent years. Trafficking in migrants
was a major disruption of the orderly flows of migrants which were based on the
needs of both sending and receiving countries, and it encouraged the anti-
migrant backlash currently emerging in many countries. 4 /

15. Similarly, the European Regional Preparatory Meeting for the Ninth United
Nations Congress, held at Vienna from 28 February to 4 March 1994, recommended
in its conclusions that the Ninth Congress should seek to identify new forms of
national and transnational economic and organized crime, which, inter alia ,
already include illicit migration. It was noted that the free flow of people,
goods, services and capital and the contemporary efforts to increase regional
integration were being taken advantage of and abused by organized criminal
groups that identified new opportunities and expanded their operations across
frontiers into new markets. In that context, there was widespread concern over
the involvement of such groups in the illegal smuggling of aliens. 5 /

16. The Council of Central American Interior Ministers agreed in February 1993
to recommend to their Presidents that trafficking in migrants should be
criminalized and made punishable by imprisonment, with increased penalties for
public officials or employees. 3 /

17. The Conference on Uncontrolled Migration over the Baltic Sea, which met at
Stockholm on 25 and 26 January 1994, concluded that it was important to combat
illegal migration by legal actions targeted at the smuggling of persons, by
readmission agreements and by measures against transporters of illegal migrants.
The Conference, convened in 1993 by the Swedish Foreign Ministry, includes
Scandinavian and Baltic countries, as well as a number of Eastern European
countries, IOM and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for
Refugees (UNHCR). 6 /

18. The Fifth Conference of European Ministers Responsible for Migration
Affairs, organized by the Council of Europe and held at Athens on 18 and
19 November 1993, highlighted the need to strengthen international cooperation
in combating clandestine immigration networks, especially when they were linked
to organized crime. The Ministers also called for stepped-up measures against
employers of clandestine workers. 6 /

19. In November 1993, the Council of the European Union, at its meeting on
Justice and Internal Affairs, supported recommendations addressed to its member
States to intensify regional efforts against trafficking in human beings for
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work as prostitutes. The recommendations called for enhancing police training
on anti-trafficking legislation and improving police work; improving the
collection and exchange of relevant information nationally and internationally;
finding ways to expand awareness among diplomatic, consular and frontier
officials concerning trafficking for prostitution, so as to stem that traffic by
examining visa requests; and strengthening the Council’s work on trafficking for
prostitution in terms of administrative, police and judicial cooperation, as
well as understanding its migration elements. 6 /

III. REPORTED DEVELOPMENTS

20. In his communication to Member States, via notes verbales dated 10 February
and 9 June 1994, the Secretary-General inquired about the steps taken by
Governments to give effect inter alia to General Assembly resolution 48/102. A
similar communication was transmitted to relevant international organizations
and United Nations bodies. As at 12 August 1994, the Secretary-General had
received information from 26 Governments, namely, those of Antigua and Barbuda,
Austria, Bahrain, Belarus, Bulgaria, Burkina Faso, Canada, China, Costa Rica,
the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, Hungary, Japan, Jordan, Luxembourg, Malta,
Monaco, Norway, Panama, Sweden, Switzerland, the Syrian Arab Republic, Turkey,
Ukraine and the United States, as well as the UNHCR, the International Civil
Aviation Organization (ICAO), the International Maritime Organization (IMO) and
IOM. The relevant parts of that information are summarized below.

21. Antigua and Barbuda considered alien-smuggling a global problem that had
reached alarming proportions, although reporting that it had not yet been
confronted with such a problem. Nevertheless, the Government had adopted
extradition legislation in anticipation of alien-smuggling in its territory,
with appropriate training being provided to its personnel on this matter. The
law mandated harsh punishment for offenders who placed human life at risk in the
country’s territorial waters.

22. Alien-smuggling in Austria has increased significantly in recent years.
The brutality of the smugglers and the unscrupulous procedures being employed in
this organized form of criminal activity had escalated, 351 smugglers of aliens
were arrested in 1993, in incidents involving 2,091 smuggled persons. During
the first three months of 1994, 148 smugglers were detained.

23. In order to combat the activities of smugglers of aliens, Austria has taken
the following steps: (a) amendment of the penal code; (b) training of law-
enforcement officials; (c) preventive measures taken by regional security
directorates; and (d) establishment of border-protection police. The amended
penal code, which is expected to enter into force on 1 January 1995, provides a
penalty of up to five years’ imprisonment for alien-smuggling. Under the
present alien law, alien-smuggling is subject to a maximum penalty of
imprisonment for one year.

24. The Government of Austria has also provided training to law-enforcement
personnel with a view to improving their response to this crime. Preventive
measures which have been instituted in all provinces of Austria include
increased surveillance of frontier areas, improved cooperation between various
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law-enforcement agencies and with appropriate agencies of neighbouring States,
increased control of other establishments and formation of a frontier-protection
police force of 4,000 officers.

25. In Bahrain the competent authorities are dealing with the problem of alien
smuggling in connection with measures to prevent narcotics smuggling operations.
As a result, the problem is now under control, and has not worsened in that
country. The Government of Bahrain has expressed its support for the efforts of
the United Nations, and in particular the crime prevention and criminal justice
programme, in this context.

26. Belarus reported that the number of attempts to violate its frontier by
entering or leaving the country using fraudulent documents had increased
considerably in recent years. Those attempts involved mostly nationals of
neighbouring countries. The principal methods of combating such activities
included the repatriation of offenders, their prosecution on administrative
charges or their transfer to the neighbouring country’s frontier controls. The
offenders were also subject to criminal prosecution if the authorities had
enough evidence. In order to prevent such cases of violations of the frontier,
consideration was being given to increasing the powers of law-enforcement
agencies and intensifying surveillance of frontier areas.

27. In Bulgaria , article 279 of the penal code provides that anyone who enters
or leaves the country without proper permission from the appropriate authorities
is subject to imprisonment for up to five years or a fine. Preparing to commit
such an offence is also a crime, punishable by imprisonment for up to two years
or a sentence of reformatory labour. These provisions apply to both Bulgarians
and foreign citizens. However, the Constitution protects anyone who enters the
country seeking asylum. The relevant laws and regulations are administered by
the Minister of the Interior and the Minister for Foreign Affairs.

28. The conditions to be observed by foreigners entering, staying in or leaving
Bulgaria are published in issue 93/72 of the State law gazette. The relevant
regulations provide for fines to be imposed on foreigners who use invalid
identity documents, who, being the owner, master or crew member of a vessel, do
not observe the frontier controls at ports, who visit a prohibited zone in a
frontier or other area without permission or who grossly violate controls within
checkpoints in frontier zones. The rights and obligations of foreigners staying
in Bulgaria and the conditions of their expulsion are also specified by law.

29. Burkina Faso has long experienced immigration. To prevent alien-smuggling,
the Government signed the Agreement on the Free Movement of Persons and Right of
Establishment of 27 October 1978 between the States members of the Economic
Community of West African States (ECOWAS). Article 1 of that Agreement states
that citizens of member States may, subject to requirements relating to law and
order, public safety and health, enter the territory of any other member State,
remain in it and leave it on presentation of a valid passport, identity card,
driving licence, safe conduct, laissez-passer or other travel document. It was
believed that, by regulating the movement of nationals of States belonging to
ECOWAS in that manner, the incidence of the illegal smuggling of aliens between
member States would be reduced, permitting the legal movement of persons between
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those countries. It was suggested, however, that the social and economic
factors giving rise to migration should also be addressed.

30. In Canada the criminal provisions of the Immigration Act which relate to
smuggling were amended and enhanced on 1 February 1993. The penalty following
conviction on indictment for organizing the entry into Canada of illegal
migrants was increased from a fine of $10,000 or five years’ imprisonment, to a
$100,000 fine or five years’ imprisonment, and the penalty on summary conviction
was increased from a $2,000 fine and six months’ imprisonment to a $10,000 fine
and one year’s imprisonment. The authority of migration officers to seize
documents which were fraudulently obtained, or which may be fraudulently used,
was also expanded.

31. Criminal legislation was adopted to require transport companies: (a) to
detain and guard persons who are rejected from or allowed to leave Canada, or
who refuse to board a means of transport; (b) to convey a person who is under a
removal order, rejection order or other immigration order; (c) to present
passengers to an immigration officer for examination upon arrival in Canada;
(d) to detain on any vehicle persons not seeking entry to Canada or who are
rejected or allowed to leave Canada; and (e) to comply with a detention order
issued by an immigration officer.

32. The penalty for carrying an improperly documented person to Canada was
changed by the new immigration legislation of 1 February 1993 to an
"administration fee". The fee is imposed when the improperly documented person
is inadmissible to the country and is subject to an inquiry process, thereby
representing a substantial cost to the State. In order to recognize the efforts
of carriers who are prepared to make undertakings concerning screening
procedures and to cooperate with immigration authorities, Canada Immigration may
provide, in memorandums of understanding, standards which, if met, can reduce
the amount of the fee in the event of violations. The legislation now provides
for the seizure of vehicles where fees for bringing improperly documented
passengers to Canada are not paid.

33. Under proposed legislation, customs inspectors would be provided with the
necessary authority to seize and examine travel and identification documents
which are uncovered in the normal course of inspection of mail. Persons
importing or exporting travel or identity documents in order to contravene the
Immigration Act would also be criminally prosecuted.

34. In order to track patterns of illegal migration to Canada, the Government
implemented in 1990 an automated document-imaging and data-retrieval system
which tracks the arrival of improperly documented persons at major Canadian
airports and monitors the movement of such travellers intercepted abroad. The
system is currently being expanded to receive reports on improperly documented
arrivals at Canadian land frontiers and on selected cases of persons apprehended
inland. The resulting data are analysed to determine the methodologies and
routing used by smugglers and their clientele. The Canadian Government also
maintains an international network of immigration-control officers which bases
its operations on those data, cooperating with airlines and foreign authorities
to intercept illegal migratory movement to and through Canadian territory.
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35. In Canada there is now mandatory training for airline companies, carried
out by immigration-control officers, to assist airlines in meeting the
requirements of the Immigration Act. Those officers are stationed at posts
abroad and are dedicated to enforcement activities, including gathering and
distributing information concerning illegal movements and smuggling.

36. There is currently a significant movement of stowaways to Canada. Canadian
officials have liaised with shipping companies to improve the screening of
containers. Canada’s contribution to remedying the situation has been to assist
in the development and enhancement of carbon dioxide detectors to determine
whether stowaways are inside containers and to provide such detectors to
shipping companies at the expense of the Canadian Government. In response to
Canadian initiative, shipping companies have increased port security and
providing better fencing around port facilities.

37. Canada provides professional support to and participates in the efforts of
multinational organizations such as the International Air Transport Association,
IOM and the International Criminal Police Organization (INTERPOL) to share
information regarding illegal migratory trends and methods. Publications are
distributed to national and international partners. In addition, Canada
responds to requests for assistance in the investigation and prosecution of
smuggling activity or incidents within and outside Canada.

38. The Government of Canada believes that anti-smuggling measures should not
inhibit or affect legal migration. The purpose of training airline and local
control authorities in the detection of counterfeit and altered documentation is
to facilitate legitimate movements to Canada, while screening out improperly
documented passengers and thus frustrating organized smuggling.

39. Until the mid-1980s, China recorded very few cases of organized smuggling
of persons, although in recent years such criminal activities have become
prevalent in some coastal areas. According to the information available, most
organized smuggling has been carried on by groups outside China.

40. The Statute of the People’s Republic of China on the Control of Citizens
Entering and Leaving China, introduced in 1986, and the Statute on the Control
of Foreign Nationals Entering and Leaving China provide for entry and exit
procedures, as well as for the punishment of illegal entry with penalties, such
as detention or fines. With regard to illegally crossing national frontiers and
to transporting others, or arranging their transport, across such borders, the
criminal law in China provides, in serious cases, for prison sentences of not
more than one year, detention or public surveillance. It is also stipulated
that whoever, for the purpose of profit, makes arrangements or provides
transport for others to cross the country’s borders (or certain border areas)
illegally shall be sentenced to imprisonment for not more than five years or to
detention, or to public surveillance, and may concurrently be punished with a
fine. To punish even more severely the criminals who transport others illegally
across the border or organize such transport, the Standing Committee of the
National People’s Congress enacted on 5 March 1994 the Supplementary Rules on
the Punishment of the Crime of Organizing and Carrying Out the Transport of
Others to Cross the Borders of the Country (or Certain Border Areas) Illegally
as a supplement to the existing criminal law to increase the maximum punishment.
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41. The Chinese Government attaches great importance to the issue of illegal
immigration and has inter alia adopted the following measures:

(a) The media have been mobilized to carry out an in-depth, sustained and
extensive information campaign and law-awareness education programme. The aim
is to make people aware of the danger and risk of smuggling activities and, as a
result, to persuade them to comply with the law and combat illegal immigration;

(b) A strengthened comprehensive approach has been adopted to tackle the
issue, and severe punishment measures have been taken against the organizers of
smuggling activities. To that end, operations with specific objectives have
been carried out and joint efforts among the armed forces, police and civilians
have been strengthened, bringing enhanced capabilities in prevention and
control;

(c) Inspections at ports in China have been strengthened. Examination of
the passports of persons leaving the country, with a view to verifying the
authenticity and validity of the visa for the country of destination, is a
special measure taken to prevent illegal immigration. Efforts are also being
made to ensure better training and equipment for inspection personnel at the
frontier and to follow closely any new developments in smuggling activities and
take measures accordingly;

(d) The management of vessels in coastal areas has been strengthened, and
a management system for vessels, fishing boats and fishermen going out to sea
has been established and improved. In order to combat smuggling activities,
control over key areas along the coast and border has been tightened.

42. On the issue of the repatriation of Chinese nationals who have illegally
immigrated into other countries, the Chinese Government has a policy of
cooperation with the countries concerned and accepts those persons who are
confirmed to be Chinese nationals from the mainland.

43. A new development in recent years is the illegal immigration of foreign
nationals into China. In 1993, more than 2,000 foreign nationals were
apprehended for illegal entry or exit. Most of them had no papers of any kind,
and a few were holding forged or altered documents. In the past few years,
China has deported more than 20,000 foreign nationals who had illegally entered
the country. In some cases those persons had engaged in criminal activities,
such as fraud and theft.

44. The Chinese Government maintains that since the issue of illegal
immigration is an international one, every Government should take measures for
effectively preventing and combating it, in order to maintain world peace and
stability. International cooperation should be considered a critical link in
the fight against illegal immigration and should be strengthened in the fields
of information exchange, provision and verification of evidence concerning
criminal investigation, and extradition.

45. In Costa Rica there are a number of individuals and groups who specialize
in traffic in persons and in evading migration controls. Traditionally the
countries of Central America have been a "bridge" towards the United States for
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persons both from South and Central America and from other continents who were
travelling north to seek better opportunities. The Central American Commission
on Migration (OCAM), composed of the heads of the Migration Directorates in the
region, has discussed and analysed ways of resolving the problem, which include
a project to modernize the Migration Directorates, train officials and provide
technical resources to assist control activities. A seminar on "International
Migration, its Impact in Central America" was held at San Jose in May 1992 with
the participation of all the heads of Migration Directorates in the region. The
legal advisers to the Directorates also prepared a report on "Policy for the
Control of Migration Flows in Central America" in May 1992, the recommendations
of which were accepted and implemented. Some of the main conclusions of that
meeting are summarized in paragraphs 47-49 below.

46. Under agreements concluded between Costa Rica and two neighbouring
countries, Costa Rica’s rejection of any aliens seeking to use its territory as
a bridge will be supported by those neighbouring countries. There is also a
bill on migration in Costa Rica which is currently before the Legislative
Assembly. Article 200 of that bill provides that anyone who organizes the
landing or entry of an alien in or into Costa Rican territory in a clandestine
manner shall be punished by imprisonment for a term of between one and three
years. Article 201 provides that any enterprise, organization or person that
organizes, facilitates or participates in the clandestine departure of Costa
Rican nationals or aliens from Costa Rica shall be punished by imprisonment for
between one and three years.

47. The illegal traffic in aliens, brought about by a number of economic,
social and political factors, not only affected the target country but also
triggered a chain of repercussions for other countries, transit areas for large
numbers of illegal migrants who, in their efforts to go north, use methods that
affect the social and economic order in general. While Central Americans have
had some involvement in the illegal northwards traffic, the countries of the
region suffer mainly from the consequences of the illegal transit of migrants
originating mostly in South America, the Caribbean and Asia. Many groups of
illegal migrants pass through Central America en route to the United States and
Canada, stopping off in Belize or Mexico. The journey through Central America
is effected illegally, making use of points where there is no migration control
and relying on the services of unscrupulous individuals (popularly known as
coyotes (prairie wolves) or polleros (chicken-breeders) who carry on illegal
traffic in persons and charge large sums of money.

48. The fraudulent methods most often used to travel through Central America
are: (a) presentation of false papers (passports, visas, tickets, etc);
(b) bribing of governmental officials and employees in the countries of origin,
transit and destination; and (c) passage through "blind spots" where there are
no migration-control posts, using pirate vessels or mountain guides controlled
by international traffickers supported by national traffickers.

49. It was considered difficult for the Central American countries acting alone
to resolve the problem of alien-smuggling, since they lack the necessary human
and financial resources. In many cases, their legislation does not classify as
criminal the activities of the traffickers in illegal immigrants, a fact which
has enabled them to operate with impunity. In addition, different countries use
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different approaches to the application of administrative measures as a solution
to the problem arising when illegal immigration has been detected. It was
therefore considered necessary that the countries should apply uniform measures
criminalizing alien-smuggling and should join forces in preventing such abuses.

50. The Czech Republic , through the Immigration Police, is tightening the
procedures for the issuing of visas for that country and is adopting a stricter
attitude towards firms employing staff from different countries. Czech visa
requirements currently permit aliens to obtain permission for a long-term stay
merely by stating that such a stay is necessary for business reasons or by
obtaining an invitation from a company to stay in the country. This has led to
abuses by persons entering the country on false pretences and then leaving for
Western Europe as illegal immigrants. Often their identity documents and visa
are retained in the Republic and falsified for other illegal immigrants entering
the country, for example by exchanging photographs.

51. Measures suggested by the Czech Republic to control alien smuggling would
include the following:

(a) Clear identification of persons given permission for a long-term stay
should be kept on official files;

(b) Persons given permission for a long-term stay could leave with
officials a sum of money as a deposit, which would correspond to the costs of a
possible expulsion. If the alien left voluntarily, the deposited money would be
refunded by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs;

(c) Investigation and prosecution of organized-crime groups within
countries would be a most effective means of preventing the illegal smuggling of
aliens. This could, however, prove difficult where suspects speak a foreign
language; moreover, participants in alien-smuggling rings are well paid and
therefore less likely to cooperate with law-enforcement agencies. Effective
methods for combating this form of organized crime should therefore be developed
by law-enforcement agencies, including approaches to the gathering of evidence
and information;

(d) International standards for procedures aimed at preventing the
organized smuggling of illegal immigrants and similar immigration abuses could
be developed and adopted nationally.

52. In order to prevent alien-smuggling, Denmark has undertaken navy and police
cooperation with neighbouring countries and other countries in nearby regions,
particularly the Baltic countries. Legislation has also been enacted to punish
any person transporting aliens who are not in possession of proper travel
documents and identification papers.

53. Furthermore, Denmark participates actively in a number of international
arrangements for cooperation relevant to the issue of alien-smuggling, including
inter alia the general border control cooperation arrangements of the European
Union, the Berlin and Budapest ministerial conferences of 1991 and 1993
respectively, IOM, IMO and other transport-related organizations and INTERPOL.
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54. In April 1994 the Danish Government conducted a review of the apparently
increasing number of incidents of alien-smuggling to Denmark from or through
other countries with coasts on the Baltic Sea. In this connection, Denmark is
planning, subject to the approval of the appropriate authorities and in concert
with the Nordic and possibly other donor countries, to undertake a comprehensive
programme of cooperation on migration issues with the countries around the
Baltic Sea. The programme, whose primary aim is to strengthen the border
control in these countries, would, through training, study tours and technical
assistance, build institutional capacities within the migration and border-
control authorities of the beneficiary countries. Denmark also intends to
develop further its contacts with those authorities both at a high level and by
such means as police liaison officers.

55. In Finland , the Alien Act of 22 February 1991 was amended in 1993 to give
authorities more effective means with which to combat alien-smuggling including
the maintenance of a register of information identifying aliens not permitted to
remain in the country. The established cooperation of the police, the Customs
and the Border Guard Service have been intensified. The authorities paid
special attention to the inspection of documents and means of transport at the
borders. Negotiations with the authorities of adjacent States for cooperation
to prevent alien-smuggling have been initiated.

56. In Hungary , as a country of transit between East and West, alien-smuggling
occurs in great numbers. In addition to administrative rules, there are
criminal offences specified in the Criminal Code, such as the unlawful crossing
of the border, alien-smuggling and illegal residence. Parliament approved the
Act of 1993 on the Entry, Residency, and Immigration of Aliens (the Alien Act),
which, with due respect for liberty of movement, for freedom to choose one’s
residence and for the granting of asylum to refugees, regulates the conditions
of entry, residency and immigration. The order to ban entry and residency was
applied only in well-founded cases: if the person in question falls under an
expulsion ruling, is a member of a terrorist group endangering the
constitutional order, pursues unlawful trading in weapons or drugs or engages in
the smuggling of aliens. Further, the Criminal Code provides for punishing the
smuggling of persons with deprivation of freedom for up to five years, and the
unlawful crossing of the borders is punishable by deprivation of freedom for up
to three years.

57. In Japan , a significant illegal influx of people by sea has continued in
recent years. Four cases, involving 112 persons, were investigated in 1991, and
13 cases, involving 377 persons, in 1992. In 1993 there was a slight decrease,
to four cases, involving 325 persons, although more people were smuggled in at
one time than before. It is believed that a particular international smuggling
syndicate actively participated in those cases. That syndicate, in close
cooperation with criminal organizations in several countries, is funding its
operations by collecting fees from illegal travellers. Their operations are
expanding, and their methods are becoming more sophisticated, including, for
example, the use of advanced radio communications systems in international
waters.

58. As a countermeasure, the Government of Japan is making efforts, through its
Ministry of Justice and the law-enforcement agencies, to intercept illegal
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travellers and to deport them after the criminal proceedings have been
completed. Steps are also being taken to discover illegal travellers through
the close inspection of cargo vessels and the strict examination of crewmen.
The Government of Japan urges the States concerned to prevent illegal departures
by implementing strict control over marine carriers and would-be migrants and by
strengthening public education on the subject.

59. In recent years, there has been a sharp increase in the use of forged
travel documents at airports. The strict enforcement of procedures for issuing
passports and visas has led to an increase in the use of forged passports of
those countries with which a visa waiver has been agreed upon, or of forged
visas provided by smuggling syndicates. In 1992, a total of 2,439 cases of
forged travel documentation were detected in connection with deportation
procedures.

60. In an effort to counter the use of forged travel documentation, the
Japanese Government has strengthened enforcement and has sought to detect
smuggling brokers by tracing purchase channels. On various occasions, the
Government of Japan has requested the States concerned to strengthen the
prevention of illegal departures through strict control over the issuing of
passports and through a crackdown on smuggling brokers.

61. In Jordan , the Act on Residency and Alien Affairs deals with all matters
relating to the entry and exit of aliens. The Act specifies the penalties to be
imposed on any person violating the requirements for residency in or passage
through the territory of Jordan, regardless of whether that person is an alien
or a Jordanian national assisting in any way in the smuggling of aliens. The
measures taken by Jordan with a view to preventing the smuggling of aliens
entail preventing any person from entering the country by any means, unless he
has prior approval for his entry and has met all the requirements for such
entry. The personnel at border posts are given specialized training courses to
enable them to detect any forgery in travel documents.

62. Accordingly, any person who attempts to enter the country illegally,
whether by using forged documents, through smuggling or in any other way, would
be arrested, brought to trail and then deported to the country of origin.
Strict technical inspection measures are taken at the port of Aqaba to prevent
any stowaways on ships from disembarking. They remain under observation on
board the ship on which they arrived until the ship departs. Their personal
safety is ensured, the method by which they boarded the ship is investigated,
and the authorities are informed of their presence on board the ship.

63. In Luxembourg , the legislation concerning the entry and sojourn of aliens
provides that persons who, by direct or indirect assistance, and specifically by
providing housing or accommodation even if free of charge, voluntarily
facilitate the illegal entry and sojourn of an alien shall be punished with
imprisonment for a term of one to seven days and a fine of 250 to 2,500 francs,
or with only one of those penalties.

64. A bill currently pending would repeal this provision, replacing it with a
text to the effect that any person who, by means of direct or indirect
assistance, and specifically by providing transport, housing or accommodation,
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even if free of charge, voluntarily facilitates the illegal entry and sojourn of
an alien shall be punished with imprisonment for a term of one month to three
years and a fine of 20,000 to 5,000,000 francs, or with only one of those
penalties.

65. In addition, the bill supplements this provision with a new article
stipulating that an air carrier which provides passage to Luxembourg from
another State for an alien who is not a national of a State member of the
European Union and in possession of the necessary travel documents shall be
punished with a fine of up to 50,000 francs for every passenger transported.
The violation shall be recorded in a report prepared by the Gendarmerie and
shall be punishable with a fine imposed by the Minister of Justice. As many
fines shall be imposed as there are illegal passengers. However, a fine shall
not be imposed when: (a) the alien has been admitted to Luxembourg or has
presented a request for asylum that has been declared admissible with a view to
its examination as to substance; or (b) the carrier is able to establish that
the required documents were presented to it at the time of the passenger’s
boarding, or there is nothing clearly irregular in the documents presented.

66. The air carrier that has provided passage to Luxembourg for a passenger
lacking the necessary documents must transport, or arrange the transport of,
that passenger to the country from which he or she has come or to any other
country to which he or she may be admitted. Moreover, the carrier is liable,
jointly with the passenger who has not been authorized to enter Luxembourg, for
any costs of accommodation, sojourn, health care or repatriation in respect of
that passenger.

67. In Malta , the Government has taken measures to prevent alien-smuggling. To
prevent and control abuse, the Immigration Act is being amended to provide for
this type of offence. The proposed amendment to the Act will introduce criminal
liability for carriers landing persons in Malta without proper documentation.
Criminal legislation will also be introduced to punish persons assisting the
clandestine entry of aliens.

68. The Government of Monaco has enacted Ordinance No. 3153, setting out the
conditions for entry and residency of aliens in the Principality, to counter the
plans and activities of those engaged in alien-smuggling. The Ordinance
provides inter alia that any person who directly or indirectly facilitates the
entry, movement or residency of an alien who has been subject to one of the
administrative measures required in application of its article 22 is liable to a
term of imprisonment of six months to three years and/or a fine of 500 to
5,000 francs.

69. In Norway , the Central Illegal Immigration Intelligence Unit, a special
department at the National Bureau of Crime Investigation, was established in
June 1993 to prevent alien-smuggling more effectively by collecting, processing
and registering information pertaining to illegal immigration received by
various authorities in the country, including information obtained through the
computerized electronic transfer of documents, and to function as a centralized
contact office for foreign police authorities. Since Nordic countries face
identical problems in this area, a Nordic working group was established in 1993
to discuss work-cooperation routines, with special emphasis on the exchange of
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information and on developing the competence of police personnel working on
alien matters.

70. In Panama , the Government is aware that some criminal groups operating
internationally are able to induce individuals to emigrate illegally through a
number of border-crossing points. The Ministry of Internal Affairs and Justice
has therefore established the Border Police, which is subordinate to the
National Police Force. There is deep concern about the growing traffic in
illegal immigrants, an issue fraught with socio-economic and financial
complications.

71. In Sweden , under the Alien Act, which came into effect on 1 January 1994,
a person may be imprisoned for two years if found guilty of assisting an alien
in entering the country illegally, and the means of transport used for that
purpose may be confiscated.

72. In Switzerland , a programme of action entitled "Internal Security 1994",
aimed at more effectively combating illegal immigration, has been instituted
this year. This programme, in line with the measures adopted at a Ministerial
Conference at Budapest in February 1993, comprises long-term commitments (visa
policy and practices viewed as police measures), projects under way (regulation
of the liability of transport enterprises) and new projects (computerization of
the issuance of visas, measures to combat the forging of identity documents and
visas).

73. To combat alien-smuggling, the Syrian Arab Republic has imposed strict
border control and increased cooperation with neighbouring States. Also,
available technical equipment has been installed at immigration posts to verify
the validity of passports and visas. National laws include provisions on
sanctions against any person who enters the country illegally or anyone who
shelters or employs such a person.

74. In Turkey , under article 85 of Business Law No. 1475, any activity of
labour brokerage is prohibited, and under article 105, anybody involved in such
activities shall be punished with imprisonment for not less than three years or
with a heavy fine; in the event of repetition of such offences, the punishment
is doubled. The authorizations of transport companies involved in illegal
labour-brokerage activities are also cancelled. Those illegally entering or
residing in Turkey are deported. In order to combat labour brokerage, bilateral
cooperation agreements have been signed with neighbouring countries. Moreover,
the authorities continue bilateral and multilateral contacts for cooperation in
combating alien-smuggling.

75. Because of the particular geographical position of Ukraine and the fact
that it shares borders with countries that are immediate neighbours of Western
European States, Ukrainian territory has become a "buffer zone" for masses of
migrants who gather there before making their way by illegal transit to the
West. Analysis shows that illegal migration is increasing. For example,
whereas in 1991 only 45 persons were detained at the Ukrainian border, in 1992
the figure had increased to a total of 17,800 aliens, including 9,800 nationals
of South-East Asian, Middle and Near Eastern and African countries. This has
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created severe difficulties, especially for a newly independent country such as
Ukraine.

76. Steps were taken in Ukraine to improve the national legislation and
statutory instruments concerned with the protection of the border by introducing
increased liability (criminal, administrative and material) for offences in that
sphere. In 1993 and 1994, laws on the legal status of aliens and on refugees
were adopted, together with statutory instruments requiring that persons who
violate the laws governing the protection of the national border must pay
compensation from their personal resources for any expenditure incurred in
connection with their detention and deportation. A bill on immigration is in
preparation. The question has also been considered by a joint board consisting
of the Ukrainian Security Service, the State Committee on the Protection of the
State Border, the National Guard, the Office of the Public Prosecutor and the
Ministry of Internal Affairs.

77. The United States is the destination of choice of illegal immigrants from
the Caribbean, from Central and South America and from some Asian countries.
Nationals of Haiti, the Dominican Republic and Jamaica often use commercial air
and small-boat smuggling routes. Most South American smugglers apparently
prefer to use fraudulent documents to place their clients on flights bound for
the United States. A significant number of illegal immigrants from South
America travel through Central America and attempt to continue their journey
overland through Mexico to the United States. There are currently thousands of
migrants from Ecuador stranded in Guatemala after being stopped at the Mexican
border.

78. The largest flow of illegal immigration into the United States has come
across the country’s southern border. In recent years, that flow has included a
growing number of nationalities. The illegal immigrants are brought by air or
sea to Central America and then travel overland in small groups to the United
States border, where they are smuggled across. The smuggling organizations that
exist in Central American countries are loosely affiliated, alternatively
cooperating and competing with one another. Many individuals involved in such
organizations have become legal residents in those countries.

79. Control of alien-smuggling is made more difficult in the United States by
the fact that in a number of Central American countries alien-smuggling is not
illegal and smugglers are often able to operate openly. Migrants who reach
Central America often remain for extended periods of time. Smugglers house and
feed them in groups, waiting for "coyotes" to take them to the United States.
Corruption among immigration officials is also a problem.

80. To transport illegal migrants to the United States from ports in Europe,
alien-smugglers also use maritime shipping containers. In some cases such
containers have been equipped with plumbing, beds, light and cooking facilities.
The number of persons transported in this way has been small, mostly from
countries in Eastern Europe. Some attempts to use maritime containers have
resulted in the migrants’ death by suffocation.

81. The potentially explosive nature of this problem in the United States was
demonstrated by the alarming increase in the smuggling by sea of illegal
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immigrants from China during the last four years. United States Coast Guard
interceptions of such illegal immigrants aboard smuggling vessels increased from
fewer than two dozen persons in 1991 to over 3,000 since January 1993. Most of
those illegal immigrants were returned to China with the humanitarian assistance
of third countries. Of those who reached the United States, most remain in
detention.

82. The smuggling of illegal immigrants into the United States, organized by
highly sophisticated international criminal organizations, has involved a number
of other countries. Smugglers have arranged the transport of perhaps several
hundred thousand such illegal immigrants to Europe and to North and South
America. While many of them are now in third countries, their ultimate
destination, for the most part, is the United States.

83. The criminal organizations engaged in smuggling illegal immigrants into the
United States from China make billions of dollars in illicit income.
Interviews with illegal immigrants in New York reveal that most of them paid
$25,000 to $30,000 for a successful passage; $15,000 is the standard fee charged
by smugglers for passage to Europe. The fee for being smuggled to Japan is
$10,000. Thousands of workers from the Philippines have been smuggled through
Eastern Europe and Italy into the United States, sometimes via Canada, by
well-organized smuggling rings. Alien-smugglers also use Canada as a transit
area when smuggling nationals of the former Soviet Union or the Republic of
Korea into the United States.

84. The United States Coast Guard and the United States Immigration and
Naturalization Service have increased their surveillance efforts. Through the
diplomatic channel, other States have been asked to cooperate with the United
States by increasing domestic enforcement, tightening laws and regulations on
travel documentation, increasing border vigilance, improving registration
requirements for flag vessels and enforcing relevant international conventions.
Governmental agencies conduct training programmes to help airlines and foreign
Governments disrupt smuggling schemes and prevent illegal immigrants from
reaching the United States. Such training programmes are also provided for
border guards and for immigration and police officials to enable them to detect
fraudulently documented commercial air passengers. United States fraud experts
also help airline personnel detect fraudulent travellers.

85. On 18 June 1993, the President of the United States announced an action
plan to combat alien-smuggling. The plan called for increasing the United
States diplomatic and law-enforcement efforts and for increased international
cooperation to confront the problem. Furthermore, on 27 July 1993, the
President recommended to Congress the Expedited Exclusion Act, which included
increased penalties for alien smuggling and provided for the expeditious
processing and repatriation of improperly documented aliens.

86. The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR)
reported that it has a mandate to provide international protection to refugees
and to seek durable solutions to their problems. In response to the increasing
severity of the refugee problem - there are now estimated to be some 20 million
refugees and at least as many internally displaced persons in the world - the
High Commissioner has committed the Office to a three-part strategy, consisting
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of prevention of the circumstances which force people to flee, protection when
flight has become necessary and solutions, particularly voluntary repatriation.
The main concern of UNHCR is that persons in need of international protection
should be able to obtain it, through admission to safety in another country,
security against refoulement and respect for basic human rights.

87. The fact that refugees may not always be in a position to obtain admission
to another country through existing legal channels is recognized in the 1951
Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, which reaffirms the principle
that refugees shall not be penalized for their method of flight and manner of
entry into the country of asylum (article 31).

88. When considering measures to combat the smuggling of aliens, UNHCR stresses
that people who need protection, because they are directly fleeing violence and
persecution, must be clearly distinguished from other migrants. This concern
was recognized in paragraph 9 of General Assembly resolution 48/102, which
emphasized that "international efforts to prevent the smuggling of aliens should
not inhibit legal migration or freedom of travel or undercut the protection
provided by international law to refugees".

89. At the same time, UNHCR recognizes that unrelenting demographic and
economic pressures have spurred an increase in migration within and between
various regions of the world, while opportunities for legal migration have
become scarcer. The number of authorized immigrants remains far below the
number seeking admission. For many would-be immigrants who do not qualify for
immigrant visas, asylum procedures seem to offer a chance to secure admission
and improve their lives in a new land. Attempts by people with no valid claim
to international protection to take advantages of existing asylum procedures
have created serious problems for many Governments and for bona fide asylum-
seekers by clogging procedures for the determination of refugee status and by
contributing to both popular and official confusion between refugees and illegal
immigrants.

90. UNHCR advocates that a vital component in responding to such pressures
should be to ensure that asylum-seekers have access to fair, effective and
expeditious asylum procedures and that intentional misuse of those procedures
should be actively discouraged. With regard to the latter, UNHCR has, together
with IOM, organized a series of mass information programmes in Albania, Romania
and Viet Nam. The programmes are aimed at informing the population of those
countries about migration issues, and more particularly at stressing that
refugee protection is available only to persons in need of such international
protection. It is widely believed that the provision of such information has
helped to counter the many false promises made by organized smuggling rings and
has thereby played a role in reducing illegal migration from those countries.
UNHCR also participates in numerous international meetings to discuss ways and
means in which States can respond to illegal migration while at the same time
ensuring that persons in need of international protection can obtain the
protection they require.

91. The International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) reported that its
Council, on 22 June 1994, at the 12th meeting of its one hundred and forty-
second session, considered General Assembly resolution 48/102. The ICAO
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facilitation programme deals with questions such as those concerning
inadmissible persons, document safeguards and advance passenger information,
which are relevant to the prevention of alien-smuggling.

92. The International Maritime Organization (IMO) reported that its Maritime
Safety Committee, at its sixty-third session in May 1994 took note of General
Assembly resolution 48/102. The Committee observed that the action envisaged in
paragraph 11 of the resolution had already been undertaken in the context of IMO
Assembly resolution A.773 (18) of 17 November 1993, on the enhancement of safety
at sea by the prevention and suppression of unsafe practices associated with
alien-smuggling by ships. The resolution notes the Assembly’s great concern
about incidents involving the smuggling of aliens on board ships and the serious
problems for safety at sea which are associated with such activities. It also
notes the International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea of 1974,
relevant international law and, in particular, article 94 of the 1982 United
Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea, which requires every State to exercise
jurisdiction over ships flying its flag and to take such measures as are
necessary to ensure safety at sea. The resolution calls upon member States,
inter alia , to take steps to prevent alien-smuggling, exchange information
concerning ships involved in smuggling, cooperate in allowing safety inspections
of ships flying their flag and ensure the humane treatment of smuggled aliens.
It also requests Governments to take required action, in accordance with
international conventions, to detain unsafe ships involved in alien-smuggling
and to report promptly to the Government whose flag the ship is entitled to fly
and the Secretary-General of IMO all incidents involving unsafe practices
associated with alien-smuggling which come to their attention.

93. The International Organization for Migration (IOM) reported that its
activities during the past year with regard to the broad topic of alien-
smuggling had expanded considerably. In accordance with its mandate, IOM has
organized several meetings which have provided forums for Governments and other
interested parties to discuss migrant-smuggling:

(a) In July 1993, IOM hosted an informal exchange of views on the subject,
at which countries of origin, transit and destination were represented, as were
IOM and UNHCR. Discussion focused on the nature of migrant-smuggling and on new
and existing policies to combat such flows;

(b) In June 1994, IOM hosted a meeting on the return of irregular migrants
and unsuccessful asylum-seekers, at which Governments underlined their belief
that effective programs for the return of irregular migrants were essential for
the deterrence of trafficking. IOM reviewed the range of its return programmes
and described how the organization offered a return option which was voluntary
and often quicker and less expensive than forced removals, as well as more
humane;

(c) IOM is organizing an international seminar, to be held at Geneva from
26 to 28 October 1994 on the theme of "International Response to Trafficking in
Migrants and Safeguarding Migrants’ Rights". In the preparations, three aspects
of migrant-smuggling which are particularly troubling to the Governments
concerned have been identified: (a) the associated violations of human rights
and dignity; (b) the social and economic implications of disorderly immigration;
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and (c) linkages to organized crime. The seminar is designed to broaden and
deepen understanding of these issues and make recommendations for practical
cooperation between States to combat the traffic in migrants more effectively.
Governments, international intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations,
and academics will be participating, and a report will be produced and will
certainly be made available to the United Nations.

94. IOM is also working to improve the gathering and dissemination of
information on migrant-smuggling. The organization has begun publishing a
quarterly bulletin, entitled "Trafficking in Migrants", which compiles news on
the subject from the media, Governments and intergovernmental and
non-governmental organizations. The bulletin serves as a medium through which
information on incidents, trends and policies can be exchanged and publicized.
IOM’s Budapest-based Migration Information Programme is currently issuing a
series of reports on transit migration in Central and Eastern Europe. Transit
migrants are those who find themselves stranded in a third country, outside
their country of residence but unable to reach their country of destination.
Evidence indicates that many such migrants have used smugglers or continue to
rely on them, although the prevalence of trafficking varies from country to
country and from nationality to nationality.

95. Last, IOM has organized on an ad hoc basis the voluntary repatriation of
several groups of smuggled migrants who, after being informed by the authorities
of their intended country of destination and by the country of transit that they
would not be granted legal residence, opted to return home. The organization is
currently in the process of refining, and appealing, for funding of a formal
project to organize the voluntary return of such migrants from transit and
destination countries.

IV. CONCLUSIONS

96. As can be seen from the information summarized above, the criminal practice
of organized smuggling of illegal migrants across national borders constitutes a
growing problem for many countries. Moreover, taking into account the
resolutions adopted by both the General Assembly and the Economic and Social
Council upon the recommendation of the Commission on Crime Prevention and
Criminal Justice, as well the actions taken, there is sufficient reason to keep
the matter under review, in order to consider more effective national,
subregional, regional and interregional countermeasures, as proposed by Member
States.

97. A number of countries have taken specific measures to combat alien-
smuggling which include increased vigilance at coastal ports, airports and land
borders, have enacted or amended legislation so as to increase the relevant
criminal penalties and have enhanced the professional skills of the relevant
personnel. States have also provided humanitarian assistance and funds for the
safe repatriation of illegal migrants to their respective countries of origin,
as well as strengthened cooperative arrangements of appropriate form.
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98. It is generally recognized that transnational criminal organizations are
making the interdiction efforts of law-enforcement authorities increasingly more
difficult by diversifying air and land routes, changing the types of vessels
used and their flags of registry, improving the quality of fraudulent documents
and corrupting public officials. In view of the enormous profits involved and
the limited risk of arrest and detention run by those who mastermind such
operations, and because of the growing demographic and economic pressures,
alien-smuggling is likely to increase unless comprehensive and integrated
preventive measures are taken. Only through a concerted international effort
can this trade in human cargo be controlled.

99. A number of countries have experienced difficulties in dealing effectively
with the organized illicit smuggling of aliens; this is especially true of
developing countries and those in transition, including countries which are used
as transit areas by smuggling groups. Greater emphasis could usefully be placed
on the promotion of international cooperation and technical assistance, in order
to assist those countries in developing and implementing policies to prevent and
control the clandestine traffic in aliens. Steps should also be taken to
improve coordination between national law-enforcement authorities, in
cooperation with the competent international bodies and in coordination with
carriers engaged in international transport. Such measures are needed not only
to detect and prevent alien-smuggling operations but also, in so far as
possible, to safeguard the human rights of the aliens, who are often transported
under hazardous conditions, and to facilitate their safe repatriation. In
particular, countries requesting it should be given comprehensive technical
assistance in preparing legislation to criminalize and punish the organized
smuggling of aliens and in establishing a range of administrative measures to
support the penal regime, where necessary. Training should also be available
for the personnel involved in enforcing and administering the law.

100. In the light of the action already taken by United Nations legislative
bodies and the measures adopted by States, as summarized in the present report,
the General Assembly may also wish to consider a fully concerted course of
action that might be taken by the international community, in connection with
the Ninth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment
of Offenders, to be convened at Tunis from 3 to 14 April 1995.

Notes

1/ See the report of the Commission on its third session, Official
Records of the Economic and Social Council, 1994, Supplement No. 11 (E/1994/31-
E/CN.15/1994/12), chap. II, para. 29.

2/ Ibid., chap. I, draft resolution III.

3/ "Trafficking in Migrants", No. 1, December 1993.

4/ Report of the Asia and Pacific Regional Preparatory Meeting for the
Ninth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of
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United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of
Offenders (A/CONF.169/RPM.3).
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